 Approved 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

February 9, 2011 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, February 9, 2011 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present. Andrew Livernois was absent.   











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time. 




 



  



 








2.0  Department Updates 








  2.1
Police Department – Chief Steve Hankard – Chief Hankard provided the Board with a month to month crime comparison report from 2009 through 2010. The BOS reviewed. Chief Hankard stated the office has been repainted and looks great but they would like to get rid of a few old desks, to replace them with cubicles. Chair Hankard informed the Board he has found two 4 ft. by 2ft. cubicles with a file cabinet extension in the amount of $598 dollars for both. Chair Nickerson made a motion to allow Chief Hankard to purchase the cubicle workstations. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chief Hankard reported that Officer Eric Benoit will be graduating from the Police Academy on April 8th  and the department has been watching the County Attorney process with either candidate being a good choice. Chief Hankard stated Officer Kim McSweeney is out from knee surgery for approximately two weeks then will be on light duty, he is proud of Justin Howe with making the schedule so no overtime is needed and Kevin McIntosh is doing a great job with court prosecutions. The BOS reviewed a letter from the Belmont Police Chief thanking Chief Hankard for teaching a Domestic Violence class that was very informative.  



  2.2 Fire Department – Chief John DeSilva 






2.2a Letter of Resignation – The BOS reviewed a memo dated 2/3/11 that read as follows; After careful consideration I have decided to submit my retirement from the fire service and the Town of Sanbornton effective March 5, 2011. I entered the fire service 27 years ago and have come to the realization that it is time to pass the reins on to another generation of firefighters. Thank you for the support and the confidence that you have placed in me as your Fire Chief over the past 3 ½ years. Fire Chief DeSilva stated the Board of Selectmen and the Town have been very supportive. Chair Nickerson noted the Board appreciates what the Chief has done and the Town has a great group of volunteers, which has made their job easier and it will be hard to replace him. 
   
 

2.2b Memo Re: Ambulance being out of service for 42 days – Chief DeSilva informed the Board that the ambulance was discussed at the last Officer's meeting last week and the department would like to purchase a new ambulance in-kind immediately for $173,500 dollars with a turn around time of nine months for delivery. Chair Nickerson stated he understands what the department is going through but he feels the purchase of the new ambulance should be brought to Town Meeting and can not vote on it but will support it. Chair Nickerson noted a one ton truck could be purchased with a utility body but there are several ways to look at the issue and he is not sure a full blown light rescue truck should be considered.  Chief DeSilva noted the light rescue truck ($210K) would not be a CDL vehicle and the extraction tools have been damaged because they were not properly stored, it would be practical to have the rescue truck for things like the tool, air bags, swift water rescue gear and rope rescue equipment. Chair Nickerson noted they could design their own compartments for the truck. Steve Ober noted that the equipment is so heavy that eventually they would go over the gross weight of the truck. Chair Nickerson asked how many Paramedics & EMT's the Fire Department has and Chief DeSilva replied three Paramedics and sixteen EMTs with an average of three volunteers responding per call. Chief DeSilva noted the current ambulance is only worth $15,000 dollars in trade but it is worth more to the Town to keep it, understanding  that the ambulance is the only source of revenue and currently the Town has a vehicle it can not rely on. Selectman Giunta asked if the funding was available and Chief DeSilva replied yes, the ambulance should be 1st priority and feels the rescue truck would work better than replacing Engine #2 with a tanker. Chair Nickerson stated he wants to discuss the idea of two ambulances when Selectman Livernois is present and if the ambulance continues to break down then the Board will have no choice. Chief DeSilva noted the BOS have the authority to spend the funds. TA Velsoki was asked to place discussion of the ambulance on next week's agenda. 







2.2c Interim procedure for replacement of Fire Chief – Chair Nickerson stated replacement of the Chief may need to be discussed in non-public session, the Town needs a full-time Chief but salary versus hourly needs to be decided. Chair Nickerson noted the Deputy Chiefs need to be talked to, to see if they want to fill in for the interim or if someone should be hired. TA Veloski was asked to find the advertisement that was placed to hire Chief DeSilva. Steve Suroweic noted the vacancy will hurt the most and does not want to see the wheel reinvented because it has been established already. 

2.2d Non-Public Session – RSA 91-A:3II(a) – Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 7:40 p.m. with Chief DeSilva. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson; present, Livernois; not present and Giunta; present.    After brief discussion the BOS reconvened the public session at 7:49 p.m., the issue was not considered non-public. Chair Nickerson made a motion to change the Chief's effective resignation date to 2/26/11, to save the Town $2,300 dollars in health benefits & other costs and waive the 30 day notification requirement, so he may still collect 50% of his sick days. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 













3.0  Old Business  






   


  3.1
Highway Garage – TA Veloski stated CCI hopes to be out by the end of the week and he will be scheduling a final walk through for Tuesday @ 8:00 a.m. 

  3.2
Bay & Upper Bay Road – TA Veloski informed the Board that the advertisement is in the paper for pre-qualification and the final plans are being worked on. 












4.0  New Business 

                                                                                                  4.1
Town Vehicle mileage forms – TA Veloski provided the Board with the forms for review. 
      
    








  4.2 Town Beach – TA Veloski provided the BOS with a current condition handout and culvert & drainage improvement plan. Chair Nickerson noted some of the ARRA funding would be use to make improvements.              





  4.3
DPW Re: Truck #6 – Chair Nickerson made a motion to allow Director Thayer to purchase $2,000 dollars in new springs for truck #6. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 





  4.4
DES - Shooting Range – TA Veloski stated the NH DES did not like the analysis report from Horizons and has requested a meeting.  


                          4.5
Plummer Bridge – TA Veloski stated the NH Division of Historical Resources would like a “Phase I” archeological study. 





              4.6
Cleaning person – TA to advertise the position. 




     4.7 Letter to Paul Hertzler – TA Veloski noted the letter would allow the Town to extend the Maple Circle project's completion date, the BOS signed the letter. 

     4.8 Overhead doors – Annual contract – The Board signed the contract in the amount of $528 dollars.  










    

5.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – 200 March Road Trust submitted a Timber Tax form for Tax Map 27, Lot 18 and Timothy D. Read submitted a Timber Tax form for Tax Map 9, Lot 75. The BOS signed/approved all of the above.    













6.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept $100 dollars in donations from William Whalen and $50 dollars in donations from Chad Frolic, on behalf of the Sanbornton Food Pantry. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.













7.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 




                          7.1 1/26/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, January 26, 2011. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of January 26, 2011 with two corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The Board reviewed a letter from Heather Goodwin and took under advisement. 






  7.2
2/1/2011 - Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of February 1, 2011 without corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 







  7.3
2/3/2011 - Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of February31, 2011 without corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 











8.0  Correspondence  - The BOS reviewed. 




        



  






9.0 Town Administrator’s Report  - Discussed under new business.  




                                      

             






10.0 Selectman's Reports 









10.1 Food Pantry – Melanie VanTassel stated the food pantry has turned in to a lot of work and is not sure that there is a huge savings because she is purchasing food at regular prices with a lot of physical work involved that she can not handle alone. Melanie VanTassel thanked TA Veloski for arranging to have prisoners help her, they were polite and very helpful. Melanie VanTassel asked for permission to advertise for volunteers to help with the food pantry. Chair Nickerson made a motion to approve Melanie to place an advertisement in the papers for food pantry volunteers. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Melanie VanTassel reported that five new clients were received for welfare yesterday.  



 




11.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and a copy was made available for public inspection. 













12.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:20  p.m.




13.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, February 16, 2011 @ 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

2/09/2011

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


